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The Meaning of Founders' Day 

T o EVERYONE OF us the word "remember" is one 
of the most important words in the vocabulary. 

The remembrance of the things to which we are 
devoted points the direction in which we shall move 
in days ahead. This is true of an institution as of an 
individual. Dr. John Mackay once put it "The road 
to tomorrow leads through yesterday." It is well , 
therefore, that we celebrate in the fall of the year the 
founding of our college and rededicate ourselves to the 
ideals and purposes which have been revealed in the 
life of Lindenwood College as we revere the memory 
of noble founders. 

Lindenwood alumnae are acquainted with the story 
of Major Georg_e C. Sibley, and his wife, Mary Easton 
Sibley, the daughter of the first postmaster of St. Louis, 
who founded a school for girls in their home located in 
a grove of linden trees at the edge of St. Chatles, 
Missouri, soon after Missouri was admitted to the 
Union. Mrs. Sibley was a woman of noble vision and 
great character and she and her husband devoted them­
selves and their property to the establishment of a girls' 
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school of national reach at a time when many thought 
education was an unnecessary luxury for women. The 
reader of the history of Lindenwood College is im­
pressed with the vision and devotion of the founders, 
with their belief in education as dealing with the whole 
life, and with their understanding that freedom and 
excellence in education can be best achieved on the 
basis of Christian faith. 

We shall find strength in the history of our college 
and the foresight of its founders. Mr. Justice Jackson 
has pointed out, "It is only the educated man the world 
has to fear." It is equally true that educated men and 
women are our hope. Lindenwood College rejoices in 
a sense of partnership with all institutions devoted to 
education that is Christian and accepts with great 
delight the responsibility for its unique function in the 
higher education of women. Our Founders' Day pro­
gram on October 19 was good for the college com­
munity. All of us who were here-faculty, students 
and administrators-feel that we shall do our work 
more significantly because of the inspiration of this day. 

F. L. McCLUER. President 
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Dr. Oreen Ruedi Delivers Annual 
Founders' Day Address 

Member of Class of 1924 Discusses Place of Women in Modern World and Urges Fuller 
Participation Solving Problems of Man kind 

A CHALLE;\"GE to women to help solve the common 
problems of humanity was issued by Dr. Oreen 

Ruedi, head of the Sociology Department of Southwest 
Missouri State College, at the annual Founders' Day 
convocation on October 19. Dr. Ruedi is a member of 
the Class of 192-1-. She holds graduate degrees from 
Smith College and Clark University. She is co-author 
of a textbook on sociology, "The American Way of 
Life." 

Dr. Eunice Roberts, dean of the college, delivered 
the invocation at the convocation. Dr. Franc L. Mc­
Cluer, president of Lindenwood, introduced Dr. Ruedi 
and gave the benediction. Following the convocation, 
there was an alumnae luncheon in Ayres Hall. In the 
afternoon the annual pilgrimage was made to the 
gra,·es of Major George C. Sibley and his '"'·ife, Mary 
Easton Sibley on the campus, and open house was 
held in the residence halls. 

~\1rs. James A. Reed, of Kansas City, a member 
of the Class of 1909, ,vho had accepted the college's 
invitation to speak: at the Founders' Day convocation, 
representing the Al um nae Association, was unable to 
come to St. Charles because of illness. Mrs. Reed, 
who is known to millions of American women as Nelly 
Don, ,ras awarded an honorary degree at the 1949 
commenceme11t. 

"Because we arc women, we have a road ahead 
of us that challenges all that is best in all of us," Dr. 
Ruedi declared. "Ours is the ,,-hole of humanity -
human rights, freedom from want, freedom of oppor­
tunity, freedom to play, to think:. to work. These are 
women's tasks, but they are the common problems of 
mankind. The job ahead of us is too great for us to 
think of either a man's or a woman's world. It must 
be a world united in presenting a common front if 
we are to survive." 

It is a paradox, she continued, that the freer women 
become, the more discontented and frustrated they are. 
Today's woman is free of many of the traditional 
masculine ideas of the Nineteenth Century. No longer 
is the capture of a husband, woman's entire existence, 
she said. 

"But the fact remains that women are confused. 
Women had fought so long that when they found 
themselves in possession of all the potentialities they 
had listed as imperatives, they immediately began to 
try to enjoy all the privileges granted to men. For the 
sake of achieving their goal the feminists oversimplified 

Delivers Founders' Address 

Dr. Oreen Ruedi, Class of '24, who spoke at the 
am11wl Founders' Day program. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

the goals of women. One result has been _that women 
are trained to believe that to have prestige they must 
have a career equal to that of men patterned upon 
the careers of men. By and large colleges have followed 
this line of reasoning and have trained both men and 
women for careers using the same curricula. 

"All too few colleges have recognized that woman's 
life by the very nature of woman falls into a pattern 
of choices. A man expects to get a job, marry, have 
children and still remain single-minded with no break 
in his pursuance of his goal-success in the economic 
field. A girl may have a career, and, or marriage with 
or without children, but whatever her decision is, it 
will demand sacrifice and compromise. 

"Part of the confusion stems from our failure to 
understand and appreciate basic values and relate them 
to the needs of the times. We claim to be developing 
complete men and women, and we have abandoned the 
old liberal education which met the needs of the old 
aristocracy and trained minds to think, and weigh 
evidence. Vocational education was added to give 
opportunity to all who wished to train for jobs. 

(Continued on page 8) 
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Roll Call of the Class of 1941 
By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary 

W E REGIX this month the roll call of the Class of 
1941. Nine years after they left Lindenwood, 

the following members have sent news about themselves 
and their activities: 

Martha \V eber (Mrs. Thomas R. Spencer), 4000 
Colonial Ave., St. Louis, Mo.: "In August, 1941, I 
married Thomas R. Spencer, then an army officer. 
After living at various army posts, I returned home 
when my husband went overseas. I accepted a position 
in the Personnel Department at Barnes Hospital where 
I am still employed as Personnel Director. I enjoy my 
work and am certain that I could not find a more 
interesting position in another field. I am a lecturer in 
Hospital Administration for the Washington University 
School of Medicine. My lectures are confined to the 
field of personnel administration. I am a member of 
the Industrial Personnel Women of Greater St. 
Louis, and this year am serving as its President. These 
activities combined with my position leave me little 
time for other pursuits." 

Barbara Hill (Mrs. Gordon T. Harmon), 7416 
Esterbrook, St. Louis, Mo.: "After graduating with a 
B. S. in Education, I taught English the following 
year at Steelville, Ill. High School and while there I 
met Lt. Harmon, who was a pilot instructor at a 
nearby Army Air Base. We were married the follow­
ing spring and spent a wonderful, if brief, time at 
various air bases. My husband went to Italy in the fall 
and I taught for a few months in the St. Louis schools. 
When he returned we moved to Tulsa, Okla., and 
returned to St. Louis after he had finished his inter­
rupted college course. Our two children, Rich, 4¼, 
and Gayle Maureen, 3¼, constitute the main interest 
and keep me happily occupied." 

Pearl Lucille Lammers (Mrs. Eugene F. Schaberg) 
824 Lindenwood, St. Charles: "After graduating from 
Lindenwood, I taught in the elementary grades until 
June, 1946 when Gene came home from the Army, 
and we were married. We live in St. Charles and have 
just reecntly moved into our new home. We have one 
daughter, Ann, who is 2." 

Marjorie J. Ecker ( Mrs. Edgar A. Hill, Jr.), 
1201 S. 12th Et., LaFayette, Ind.: "I have two boys 
-Danny, 4, and Randy, 17 months. We built our 
home in Lafayette, and by the time I take care of our 
home and family, there isn't much time for anything 
else. I belong to several church organizations and 
bridge clubs. The girls in Indianapolis have organized 
an alumnae club, and I attend the meetings once 
a month." 

Irene Altheide (Mrs. Don W. Korte), Quarters 

612, Naval Proving Ground, Dahlgren, Ya.: "The 
years between college graduation and marriage were 
devoted to music education. I had four pleasant years 
as Vocal Music Supervisor at Jennings Public Schools, 
St. Louis County, Mo. In July, 1945, I married Don 
Walker Korte, a naval officer. We have two children; 
Don Walker, Jr., 26 months old, and Martha Maria, 
2 months old. Since 1946 my life has been that of a 
typical navy wife as she follows her sea-going husband 
from port to port. At present we are enjoying our bit 
of "shore duty" at Dahlgren. While here I have had 
the opportunity to pursue my two musical interests, 
namely the piano and choral conducting. I am studying 
piano in Washington, D. C., and have frequently 
appeared as soloist, and also presented a full recital last 
year. In addition to studying, I also have a large class 
of piano pupils. My other interest is directing the 
Chapel Choir and the Junior Choir at the Navy Chapel. 

Janice Martin (Mrs. Paul B. Henderson), 14156 
S. Calumet St., Dolton, Ill.: "After getting my Bache­
lor of Music Education Degree, I was married. I spent 
the next two years on the faculty of the Leo C. Miller 
Studios in St. Louis, teaching piano at a nearby school 
as well as at the studio. When my husband returned 
from overseas, we moved to a suburb of Chicago '"·here 
we are busy grooming Clair Ann (born October, 1947) 
for her entrance at Lindenwood." 

Betty Jane Daniel (Mrs. E.W. Smith), Box 3254. 
Great Falls, Mont.: "After leaving Lindenwood I 
worked in St. Louis for three years and then got 
married to a Lieutenant in the Air Force whom I met 
while I was at Lindenwood. During our six years of 
marriage we have been on the move a great deal except 
for the two years we were stationed at Wright Field, 
Dayton, Ohio. At present I am busy with my career 
of being a wife and mother. We have two precious 
little boys - Gary Lee, 2¼, and Richard Daniel, 5 
months. Recently we received orders transferring us to 
Anchorage, Alaska for a two-year tour of duty. \Ve 
invested in a three-room fully modern house trailer 
where we intend to live during our stay in Alaska." 

Barbara Lou Saley (Mrs. James G. Farnes), 8721 
S. Emerald Ave., Chicago, Ill.: "A day of last June 
was the high point of my life-my wedding day. By 
comparison, that day makes prior events insignificant. 
Jim and I lead a happy, contented life and work hard 
making plans for our future. The two years I spent 
teaching science in an Iowa school and the three years 
as a social worker in California were just a part of my 
education for this happier living." 

(Continued on Page 6) 
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Des Moines Alumnae Send Memorial 
Gift to Motley Fund 

T HE DES MOINES Lindenwood Club has sent a 
contribution to the Guy C. Motley Memorial 

Fund in memory of Miss Mary E. Schwartz, of Des 
Moines, Iowa, who was killed in an automobile acci­
dent on August 16. Miss Schwartz attended Linden­
wood in 1946-48. 

The following contributors were inadvertantly 
omitted from the original list of donors to the Motley 
scholarship fund: 

Audrey M. Jennings, Mrs. L. T. Jessen, Colleen 
Johnson, Mrs. Eugene M. Johnson, Mrs. J. Russell 
Johnson, Mrs. G. S. Johnson, Mrs. Houston W. John­
ston, Frances "Casey" Jones, Mrs. Gerald Jones, and 
Mrs. R. K. Jones. 

The following have contributed since the first list 
was published: 

Gayle Armstrong, Dorothy Ely, Helen Ely, Arthur 
S. Goodall, Miriam Reilly, Mrs. Chas. E. Ridley, 
Margaret A. Roberts, Mrs. G. M. Rosenthal, Mrs. 
Jack L. Stanford, and Mrs. Frances Cowan Woolridge. 

Norma Alewel, Margie Becker, Betty Blessingame, 
C. Ellene Bradford, B. B. Branstetter, Class of 1883 
( Mrs. George Sutherland), Helen Diehr, George 
Eberle, Mrs. Marcus J. Ryan, Genee Head Schubert, 
Mrs. Jack L. Stanford, Mrs. Lela Manning Stewart, 
Mrs. Frances Cowan Woolridge, Mrs. Winfield R. 
Jones, Margaret L. Price. 

Dr. McCluer on Program At 
Admission Counselors Meeting 

Dr. Franc L. McCluer was among the prominent 
educators who addressed the sixth annual conference of 
the Association of College Admissions Counselors in 
St. Louis last month. On October 27, Dr. McCluer 
addressed a dinner meeting of the Tulsa, Okla. Linden­
wood Club, and on October 29, he made two addresses 
at a meeting of the Amarillo, Texas Presbytery. 

Lindenwood Classes Select 
Officers for 1950-51 

Miss Patricia Underwood, of Knox, Pa., has been 
,elected by her classmates to lead the Class of '51. 
Other Senior officers are Marilee Darnall, Illiopolis, 
Ill., vice-president; Carolyn Furnish, Kansas City, Mo., 
secretary, and Helen Parks, Hornersville, Mo., treasurer. 

The Juniors elected Joy Hellwig, Chesterfield, 
l\Io., president; Ruth Beutler, Hinsdale, Ill., vice-

In Hall of Fame 

Miss Jennifer Sullivan, a Senior, of Wichita, 
Kansas, who has been named by the Linden Bark 
for the Campus Hall of Fame. Miss Sullivan is 
vice president of the Student Government Associa­
tion and a member of the Cabinet of the Student 
Christian Associatic11. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

president; Joyce Fleet, Houston, Texas, secretary; and 
Barbara Burcham, D-i11iphan, Mo., treasurer. 

Sophomore officers aie Mary Beth Banta, president; 
Nada Robertson, Mexico, Mo., vice-president; Mary 
Louise Cook, Camden, Ark., secretary; and Mary Lou 
Stubbs, St. Joseph, Mo., treasurer. The Freshman 
class will elect officers later. 

Missouri Organists Guild 
Meets at Lindenwood 

The Missouri Chapter of the American Guild of 
Organists met at Lindenwood on October 30. Miss 
Pearl Walker and Miss Gertrude Isidor of the Music 
Department gave a recital for the Guild, ,vith Paul 
Friess and Miss Virginia Winham as accompanists. 

Twenty-seven States and Eight 
Countries on Campus This Year 

Twenty-seven states and eight foreign countries are 
represented in the student body at Lindenwood this 
year. Missouri leads the states in the number of stu­
dents enrolled, followed by Illinois and Iowa. Foreign 
countries represented on the campus are: Germany, 
France, . Sweden, Malaya, Iran, Guatemala, Greece, 
Cuba, and the territory of Hawaii. 

There is one pair of twins, Jean and Joan Buckner, 
of Sioux City, Iowa, who are freshmen. 
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Girl of the Month 
WE PRESENT this month - Colleen Johnson. 

Immediately upon graduating from Linden­
wood, in 1947, Miss Johnson went to the Oberlin 
Conservatory .of Music for two years, receiving a Master 
of Music Degree there in 1949. In that same year she 
entered a thesis in the Mu Phi Epsilon Musical Research 
Contest and received first prize for it. As a result of 
this contribution to musicology, she was granted mem­
bership in the American Musicological Society. 

During the past year she has been a resident member 
of the music staff of Westtown School, a Friends' 
boarding school near Philadelphia. This position has 
included such a variety of work as teaching private 
piano lessons, instructing second grade class music, acting 
as assistant to the choral conductor, starting a music 
record lending library, and serving as school accompanist 
and chapel organist. She is also conducting a cherub 
choir in the Germantown Unitarian Church of 
Philadelphia. 

Roll Call of Class of 1941 
(Continued from Page 4) 

Dorothy Hennig ( Mrs. R. R. Popham), 50 West 
53rd St., New York, N. Y.: "Upon graduation from 
Lindenwood, I took a business course in Chicago and 
my first job was with the Alien Property Custodian, a 
wartime government agency, until 1944 when that 
office was moved to another city. Then I went to work 
for Henri, Hurst & McDonald, a Chicago advertising 
agency, until I married in June of 1947. We settled 
in New York where Dick had been living and working 
for several years. At first I was so lonesome and had 
so much time on my hands that I decided to go back to 
work. I accepted a full-time position with Trans­
american Broadcasting & Television Corp., where I 
still am employed." 

Geraldine Wachter (Mrs. Bowan Jones), 7439 
Embury Court, St. Louis, Mo.: "After graduating 
from Lindenwood, I taught high school music for one 
year in Deering, Mo. In June of '43 our wedding took 
place. Like so many war brides, I wanted to follow my 
husband. Finally Bowan was appointed to the staff of 
a hospital in Long Island, N. Y. We were fortunate 
to find a small bungalow near the hospital and he was 
stationed there until after the war. We returned to St. 
Louis in January, 1947. June of 1947 was a memorable 
month for us. In that month we moved into our new 
home, my husband, who is a physical therapist, opened 
his business, and on June 27, Bonnie Gail was born. 
Last summer Bonnie contracted polio. Under my hus­
band's guidance and treatment she recovered and today 
it is hard to realize that such a thing did happen. Some-

Miss D. Colleen Johnson 

♦ ♦ v 

day I'm sure Bonnie will enjoy Lindenwoo<l as much 
as I did." 

Jenna V. Giles (Mrs. C. E. Vickery), Ormsby 
Village, Anchorage, Ky.: "After my graduation from 
Lindenwood, I married my childhood sweetheart, 
Charles E. Vickery. Our dreams of his attaining a 
Doctorate of Theology and our having a family are 
coming true. We have a 7 year old girl, Kay, and a 
6 year old boy, Bill, and our Daddy is now completing 
his first year's study toward the coveted Doctor's 
degree. We have been in Louisville for five years. I 
have been teaching nursery school until this year when 
both children entered public schools. Since everyone 
else in the family is in school, I decided to complete 
work toward a Bachelor's degree in Religious Educa­
tion. Next year after completing eight hours of elective 
work, I'll graduate--then I plan to take social service 
training." 

Kathryn Salyer (Mrs. L. W. J. Webster), 383 N. 
High, Chillicothe, 0.: "After my graduation from 
Lindenwood, I taught Latin and English in Seaman, 
Ohio. While there I met my future husband. But 
before our marriage, war came and Lloyd went over­
seas for two years. While he was in the service, I 
returned to my home town, Mt. Sterling, Ky., to teach 
Latin and French. After his return to the States, I 
resigned my position and joined him in San Leandro, 
Calif., where we were married, March, 1945. We 
remained there until his discharge in September. 1945. 
After arriving back in Ohio, Lloyd returned to his job 

( Continued on page 7) 
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Radio Clinic for Mid-West College 
Stations Held at Lindenwood 

A CLINIC of campus radio stations, the first of its 
kind in the Middle West, was held at Linden­

wood on October 27 and 28, with the Lindenwood sta­
tion, KCLC, as host. Representatives of college and uni­
versity stations from 19 schools in seven states attended 
the clinic sessions, which were under the direction of 
Miss Martha Boyer, head of the College's Radio 
Department. 

The clinic was sponsored by Region Seven of the 
Intercollegiate Broadcasting System. The student dele­
gates produced radio shows of all kinds, including news 
broadcasts, dramas, interviews, variety shows and musi­
cal programs. Their work was evaluated by executives 
of St. Louis radio stations. A highlight of the clinic 
was the programming of a two-hour broadcast over 
KCLC on the opening night. Howard Hansen, National 
Program Director of IBS, and Ed Wilson, conductor 
of his own programs over KWK, were among those 
who addressed the clinic. The visitors were housed in 
St. Charles homes and were served their meals on 
the campus. 

Among the representatives of St. Louis radio sta­
tions, who judged the shows written and produced by 
the student delegates, were Rex Davis, news editor, 
and George Clarke, production director of Station 
KMOX; Miss Louise Munsch, of Station WEW; 
Ted Westcott, production director of Station KSD, 
and Bruce Barrington, director of Station KXOK. 
Miss Lorraine Peck, Class of 1950 and now on the 
staff of KWK, also assisted in the judging. 

Miss Gretchen Schnurr, Director of Station Rela­
tions, and Miss Marilee Darnall, Director of Educa­
tion for KCLC, were in charge of local arrangements 
for the clinic. 

Roll Call of Class of 1941 
(Continued from page 6) 

111 Chillicothe. I decided to substitute at the schools 
here and eventually found myself back in the regular 
teaching routine. I'm now kept busy and pleasantly 
occupied with my home, my husband, and my school 
teaching." 

Margaret Barton (Mrs. Vernon Karty), 5406 
Quintana St., Riverdale, Md.: "After graduation, I 
spent a year studying history on a fellowship at the 
University of Illinois, and harvested a Master's Degree 
complete with a master. Vernon and I were married 
in 1942. We have two children; Freddy, 3, and Peggy 
Jo, a first grader, who has kept us busy this past year 

by bringing home communicable diseases. This has 
made me even more thankful for my training and expe­
rience as a nurses' aide during the war. Usually my 
time is filled by homemaking and taking a few stray 
courses that were crowded out of the college schedule. 
I dabble occasionally in writing, but so far a Dr. 
Christian radio play ( 1945) has been my only major 
success." 

Ruth Faucett (Mrs. Rober W. Hanf), 423 Terry 
Ave., Seattle, Wash.: "Following graduation I took a 
year's training as a medical technologist in Portland, 
Ore. I continued working there for two years more, 
then spent about a year with my family in San Antonio. 
In the spring of '45 I returned to Portland and con­
tinued with my work until Feb., 1947, when Bob (an 
interne at that time) and I were married. Upon com­
pletion of his internship we spent the following two 
years in Seattle where Bob was stationed at a Navy 
dispensary. The day after his separation he started his 
residency in radiology. While he is busy learning I 
am busy learning too, but from our two babies. Karen 
is now 2½ and Bill is 15 months old." 

Sallie Van Buren (Mrs. J. E. Pennybacker), 7 
New St., Danbury, Conn.: "After leaving Lindenwood 
I studied dress design and fashion illustration in Chi­
cago for two years, and it was another year before I 
actually found a job in commercial art. My first job 
out of art school was as a writer for a local newspaper. 
When I finally got into the art business it was with 
a big commercial studio in Chicago as a sales repre­
sentative. During my daily trips by train to Chicago 
I had occasion to see Carol Bindley, Doris Nahegian 
and Sally Murfey. Early in 1945, like a lot of other 
Lindenwood girls, I joined the American Red Cross 
and prepared to go overseas. After a short jaunt to 
the Caribbean, I got to the Philippines and finally to 
Japan. At first mine was a recreation job and along 
with two other gals I ran a club and canteen at an 
airfield about 40 miles from Tokyo. Soon, though, I 
was called to Tokyo by the Public Relation Depart­
ment. I was to be "your radio program called 'Lunch­
eon Date with Sallie.' After many struggles with my 
nerves, I began to take the show in stride and event­
ually became head of the radio department. Since my 
return to the U. S. in 1947, I have been doing many 
things-Interior Decorating, writing, and even pho­
tography. I finally gave up the whole thing and mar­
ried a radio announcer in February." 

Peggy Kimbrough (Mrs. Jack Helmcamp) , 2200 
(Continued on page 8) 
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Dr. Oreen Ruedi Delivers Address 
(Continued from page 3) 

"In the emphasis on mass training, we have failed 
to carry over the core of traditional liberal education. 
We have failed to place an .equal value on the capacity 
for understanding which was a goal of the humanists. 
The cultural lag in educational philosophy accounts in 
part for women's confusion, discontent and restlessness. 
Women are far from equality in their own thinking 
because they still compare themselves to men. They 
still do not quite trust their own sex. 

"There is no use arguing superiority or inferiority 
of men and women. Women and men must recognize 
that there are differences. That is no cause for judg­
ing that women have less mental ability. Recognizing 
that men and women are different means only that 
the basis of inferiority is removed." 

Roll Call of Class of 1941 
(Continued from pag·e 7) 

Piedmont, Wichita Falls, Tex.: "After receiving my 
A.B. in October, 1943, I was married to Lt. Jack 
Helmcamp of Wichita Falls, Tex. Our children are 
Jack, Jr., 5; and Jan Carol, 4. That statement in 
itself is enough to prove that may days are always 
full, busy and interesting. Most of my time is spent 
in being housewife and mother. Extra time I devote 
to study club, Sunday School work, a few social clubs. 
We have been settled here for four years since the 

" war. 
Nelle Motley (Mrs. Jack Buckner), Fulton, Mo.: 

"After I graduated, I went to Washington, Mo., to 
teach public school music. The next year I married a 
young dentist there, Dr. James R. Pearson. My hus­
band was killed in an automobile accident four and 
one-half years later. The following fall I entered Colo­
rado State College to work on my master's degree. Two 
years ago I was married to Jack Buckner, an auctioneer, 
farmer, and one of the owners of the Callaway Stock 
Sales Company. We live on a farm one mile from 
Fulton and I dearly love it-we completely modernized 
our home and it is quite comfortable and I have all 
the butter and cream I want to cook with! I still take 
piano lessons, off and on, although being only one-half 
mile from the country club is bad for my piano practice." 

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL 
Mrs. Paul Stoesz, who was Dorothy Mary Lowe 

and attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, writes that she 
and her husabnd, Dr. Paul Stoesz, are now living in 
Bassett, Nebr. and have two sons, David, 3 .½, and 
Marc, 1 _½. After leaving Lindenwood, Mrs. Stoesz 
was graduated from the University of Nebraska School 
of Nursing in 1946. She and her husband were married 
that year and lived for two years in Madison, Wisc., 
where Dr. Stoesz was doing cancer research. 

Miss Jeanette Julia Gund, of St. Louis, who is a 
member of the Class of '44, received a master of arts 
degree in physical education from the University of 
Iowa at the August 9 commencement at Iowa City. 

Mrs. Robert Anthony, of Peoria, Ill., who was 
Phyllis Maxwell and attended Lindenwood in 1943-45, 
visited the campus recently. Mrs. Anthony is now on 
the staff of a Peoria radio station. 

Mrs. F. M. Slack, who was Geraldine Logan and 
attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, writes that she and 
her husband are now living at 3514 Westcliff Rd., 
Fort Worth, Texas. She sends news of two other 
alumnae. Mrs. John Cunningham, who was Lucille 
Linian and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, lives in 
Jackson, Miss. and has two sons, John and James. Mrs. 
William Patterson, who was Mary Catherine Lewis 
and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, lives in Texara­
kana, Ark., and has two daughters, Ann and Patricia. 

Miss Louise Lyon, who attended Lindenwood in 
1929-31, is now living in New York City and is a piano 
teacher with studios in 903 Carnegie Hall. 

Mrs. L. R. Hain, of 1382 Plymouth Ave., San 
Francisco, Calif., writes that her son, Lewis Collins 
Hain, was married on October 14 in San Francisco to 
Miss Ramona Carole Bronson. Mrs. Hain, who was 
Eva Meek, attended Lindenwood in 1913-15 and was 
married in May, 1919 by the late Dr. John Roemer, 
then president of the college. 

Mrs. Frederick G. Smith, who was Gretchen Gid­
ley and attended Lindenwood in 1933-34, writes that 
she and her husband have recently built their own home 
on Hill Blvd. Rd., East Liverpool, Ohio. 

Mrs. Keith B. Lawton, who was Barbara Larmer 
and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, writes that she 
and her husband have purchased a home at 453 Maple 
St., Benton Harbor, Mich. They have two children, 
Randolph, 2,½, and Anne, 4 months old. 

WEDDINGS 
On September 1 at Evanston, Ill. Miss Nancy 

Keith Fanshier, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Keith 
Joseph Fanshier, of Evanston was married to John 
James Stroud. The bride attended Lindenwood in 
1946-47. Mr. and Mrs. Stroud are now at home at 
7620 Greenview Ave., Chicago. 

Miss Harriet Anne Deal, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. LeRoy Dewey Deal, of Aurora, Ill., chose Aug­
ust 26 as the date of her marriage to Dale Chester 
Flanders at Aurora. The bride attended Lindenwood 
in 1946-47. 
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ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR 
WEDDINGS future Undenwood Girls 

August 27 was the date chosen by Miss Virginia 
Wood Blattner, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William 
Clyde Blattner, of Mexico, Mo., for her marriage to 
Richard Louis Suthans at Mexico. The bride attended 
Lindenwood in 1943-45. 

Miss Latrice Northcutt, of Friona, Texas, who 
attended Lindenwood in 1948-49, was married on 
March 17 to Samuel McGowin at Friona. 

June 13 was the date selected by Miss Jane Elisa­
beth Colahan, of Woodstock, Ill., for her marriage to 
Edward LeRoy Mullen in Rochester, N. Y. The bride 
attended Lindenwood in 1946-48. She and her husband 
are now at home at 426 Main St., E. Rochester. 

An August bride wass Miss Mary Ellen Stewart, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James F. Stewart, of Joplin, 
Mo. Miss Stewart, who attended Lindenwood in 
1946-4 7, was married on August 27 to Austin Ray 
Pickering at Joplin. They are now at home at 1065 
Logan St., Denver, Colo. 

September 8 was the date chosen by Miss Helen 
Ellard, of Dallas, Texas as the date for her marriage 
to Harvey M. Haseltine, Jr., at Dallas. The bride 
attended Lindenwood in 1946-47. She and her husband 
are now at home at 7811 Carlin Dr., Dallas. 

On September 30 at Cottleville, Mo., Miss Marilyn 
Catherine Sammelman, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Clarence W. Sammelman, of St. Charles was married 
to Conrad Louis Klutenkamper. The bride attended 
Lindenwood in 1947-49. 

Mr. and Mrs. Wade S. Pemberton, of Hot Springs, 
Ark., have announced the engagement of their daughter, 
Miss Katherine Louise Pemberton, a member of the 
Class of '49, to James Fletcher Brockman, of Colum­
bia, S. C. The wedding will take place during the winter. 

A June bride was Miss Mary Ellen Priest, 
daughter of Mrs. L. J. Rudolph, of EI Reno, Okla., 
and W. C. Priest of Kansas City, Mo. Miss Priest, 
who attended Linden~ood in 1945-46, chose June 2-1-
as the date of her marriage to Robert M. Coddington 
at Davenport, Iowa. Mr. and Mrs. Coddington are 
now at home at 5481 University Ave., Chicago, III. 

A September bride was Miss Pricilla Jane Bogue, 
daughter of Mrs. Hazel Bogue, of Oklahoma City, 
Okla. Miss Bogue, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-
48, chose September 8 as the date of her marriage to 
Ludie E. Kinney at Sante Fe, N. M. 

Introducing Judy Sue, 29 months-old, and Janie, 
4 months-old, children of Mr. and Mrs. Edward 
Ogden, Jr., of Willow Springs, Mo. Their mother 
is remembered on the campus as Coralee Burchard, 
who after her graduation was secretary to the 
Director of Student Guidance and Personnel. 

• ♦ ♦ 

A September bride was Miss Jacqueline Lee Fish, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Gordon M. Fish, of Water­
loo, Iowa. Miss Fish, who attended Lindenwood in 
1947-49, was married to John Parkin Fiesler at 
Waterloo. 

On August 4 at Louisville, Ky., Miss Virginia 
June Burba, daughter of Mrs. Paul Rodman Burba, 
of Louisville, was married to Richard Allan Mullins. 
The bride is a member of the Class of '48. 

May 14 was the date chosen by Miss Jennabelle 
West, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William West, of 
Fairfield, Iowa, for her marriage to Richard P. Dunn 
at Fairfield. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1948-
49. She and her husband are now at home in Fairfield. 

Miss Joyce Shoemaker, Lindenwood's 1950 May 
Queen, chose June 26 as the date of her marriage to 
Robert Lewis Riley in Omaha, Nebr. The bride, a 
member of the Class of '50, is the daughter of Mrs. 
Carl Preston of Harlan, Ky. 

Another September bride was Miss Bette Lou 
Sherman,· daughter of Mr. and Mrs. N:.:than Harold 
Sr.erman, of Chic:::;o, III. Miss Sherm:!n, \vho attended 
Lindenwood in 1947-49, chose September 6 as the date 
of her marriage to Sheldon Mostovoy in Chicago. 
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WEDDINGS 
September 15 was the date chosen by Miss Patricia 

Louise Stull, Class of '49, and the daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Herman L. SttJll, of Zeigler, Ill., for her marriage 
to William E. Blades, Jr.•, at Nashville, Tenn. Mr. 
and Mrs. Blades are now at home at 249 Cherokee 
Rd., Nashville. 

BIRTHS 
A daughter, who has been named Constance, was 

born on September 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Jack Fleming, 
of 841 S. Sante Fe St., Salina, Kan. Mrs. Fleming 
was Lorraine Barrett, Class of '36. 

A "news flash" from Toledo, Ohio announced the 
birth of-~ son, who has been named Clinton Randolph, 
to Mr. and Mrs. Clinton 0. Clark, Jr., of 2525 
Drummond Rd. Clinton has two sisters, Penny, 8, and 
Pamela, 4. Their mother, who was Rosamond Penwell, 
attended Lindenwood in 1931-33. 

A son, who has been named James Blair, was born 
on July 1, to Mr. and Mrs. Paul M. Thomson, of 611 
West Washington Ave., Kirkwood, Mo. James has a 
brother, Paul, 8¼. Their mother was Catherine Foltz, 
Class of '39. 

Rebecca Susan is the name of the daughter born on 
May 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Frederick W. Lloyd, of 
1453 Fourth St., Rock Island, Ill. Rebecca has a sister, 
Catherine Ann, 2. Their mother was Lois Ann Arnold 
and she attended Lindenwood in 1943-45. 

John Patrick is the name of the son born on August 
3 to Mr. and Mrs. Joseph E. Phalon, of 1434 Cass St., 
La Crosse, Wisc. Mrs. Phalon was Anne M. Erickson, 
Class of '40. 

John Arnold is the name chosen for the son born 
on July 25 to Mr. and Mrs. Arnold C. Shelley, of 
2946 Nimitz Blvd., Oklahoma City, Okla. His mother 
,-vas Jane Falter and she attended Lindenwood in 
1941-42. 

Headed for Lindenwood is Candace Sue, who was 
born on July 27 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Jones, of 
300 E. Champion St., Edinburg, Texas. Her mother 
was Margaret Burton, Class of '48. 

Another future Lindenwood girl is Conne Jo, who 
was born on September 16 to Mr. and Mrs. Harry 
Roberts, of 225 S. Clark St., Beverly Hills, Calif. Mrs. 
Roberts was Roslyn Weil and she attended Lindenwood 
in 1931-33. 

Headed tor Lindenwood 

Sally, 5, and Ann, J, daughters of Mr. and Mrs. 
F. C. Stukenbroeker, of JI IO Wellington Rd., 
Alexandria, Va., and future Lindenwood girls. 
Their mother was Sara Jefferson, Class of '41. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

A daughter, who has been named Cathy McDonald, 
was born on April 24 to Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Lesman, 
Jr., of Kenner, La. Her mother was Marjorie Wilde 
and she attended Lindenwood in 1943-44. 

James Edward is the name chosen for the son born 
on April 24 to Mr. and Mrs. E. E. Ogden, Jr., of 
Springfield, Mo. James has a sister, who is 3. Their 
mother was Coralee Burchard, who was secretary to 
Dr. Florence W. Schaper for several years after her 
graduation from Lindenwood. 

Nancy Louise is the name chosen for the daughter 
born on August 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Edward Hart, of 
4427 Vista St., Philadelphia, Pa. Mrs. Hart was Mary 
Jean Lauvetz, Class of '39. 

A future Lindenwood girl is Lee Renee, who was 
born on August 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas W. 
Chamblin, of 221 N. Eighth St., Albuquerque, N. M. 
Mrs. Chamblin was Mary Lou McNail, Class of '47. 

News has been received from State College, Pa. of 
the birth of a son to Dr. and Mrs. L. L. Bernard on 
June 2. Both Dr. and Mrs. Bernard were formerly 
members of Lindenwood's faculty. 

Randall is the name of the son born on September 
22 to Mr. and Mrs. Ward Ramsay, of 1217 Poplar 
Ave., Pine Bluff, Ark. Mrs. Ramsay, who was Selma 
Couch, attended Lindenwood in 1946-47. 

A son, who has been named Richard Dale, was born 
on August 1 to Mr. and Mrs. R. Dale Kirkpatrick, of 
812 Olson Pl., El Paso, Texas. Richard has a sister, 
Jeanne, 3. Their mother was Barbara Jean Cordts, 
who attended Lindenwood in 1944-45. 
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BIRTHS 
Headed for Lindenwood is Nancy Louise, who was 

born on August 7 to Mr. and Mrs. William Wag­
goner, of Webb City, Mo. Nancy has a brother, 
William Winston, 6. Their mother was Mary Louise 
Burch, who attended Lindenwood in 1930-32. 

Robert Henry is the name chosen for the son born 
on June 27 to Mr. and Mrs. Henry Fuerhoff, of 140 
Lindenwood Ave., St. Charles. Mrs. Fuerhoff was 
Helen Meyer, Class of '41. 

IN MEMORIAM 
We record with deep regret the death of Miss 

Dorothy Dolan, of 7705 Stanford Ave., University 
City, Mo., on July 28 after a brief illness. l\;iiss Dolan, 
who attended Lindenwood in 1916-17, was chief dieti­
tian at the St. Louis County Hospital. Lindenwood's 
alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences 
to the members of her family. 

The sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty 
is extended to Mrs. Dorothy Gee Aspelmier, of Denni­
son, Texas, whose husband, Charles T. Aspelmier died 
recently in Denver, Colo. Mrs. Aspelmier, who was 
Dorothy Gee, is a member of the Class of '26. 

With deep regret we record the death of Miss 
Lena J. Marten, of 837 Clay St., St. Charles, on July 
18 after a brief illness. Miss Marten, attended Linden­
wood in 1878-81. She was the aunt of Miss Aimee 
Becker, of the same address, who is a member of the 
Class of '08. 

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. 
Dolson Beery, of 202 S. Oliver St., Wichita, Kan. on 
May 14 after a brief illness. Mrs. Berry was Pauline 
Ross and she attended Lindenwood in 1920-21. Linden­
wood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condol­
ences to the members of her family. 

The sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty 
is extended to Miss Agnes Adams, of 4100 Flad Ave., 
St. Louis, whose mother, Mrs. Fanny Day Adams died 
on September 7. Miss Adams is a member of the 
Class of '12. 

With deep regret we record the death of Miss Meta 
Grandy, of 2315 Pierce Ave., Sioux City, Iowa, on 
August 3. Miss Grandy, who attended Lindenwood in 
1885-86, was a teacher in the Sioux City schools from 
1887 until she retired a few years ago. Lindenwood's 
alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to 
the members of her family. 

Lindenwood Family 

Mrs. A. F. Hart, of Westminster, S. C., who was 
Gwen Payne, Class of '39, posed with her four 
children for this picture last summer. They are: 
Michael, 8; Patrick, 6; Sandra, 3; and Lyman, 
IO-months-old. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae 
and faculty are extended to Mrs. Virginia Tuggle 
Wiltgen, of Ames, Iowa, whose husband, La,,vrence 
Wiltgen, was killed in an airplane accident on April 2. 
Mrs. Wiltgen was Virginia Tuggle and she attended 
Lindenwood in 1943-44. 

The sympathy of Lindemvood's alumnae and faculty 
is extended to Mrs. Grace Stephenson Powers, of 
Greenwich, Conn., whose husband, Thomas Harris 
Powers, died on September 22. Mrs. Powers was a 

member of the music faculty of Lindenwood from 1911 
to 1915. 

With deep regret we record the death of Miss 
Miriam Boehmer, of Kansas City, Mo. on August 5. 
Miss Boehmer was killed in an automobile accident. 
She attended Lindenwood in 1938-39. In 1949 she 
received her M. D. di;gree from the University of 
Kansas and was a practising physician in Kansas City at 1 

the time of her death. Lindenwood's alumnae and 
faculty extend their sincere sympathy to the members 
of her family. 

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their 
sincere condolences to Mrs. Irene Hall Darling, of 179 
East Ave., Lewiston, Me., whose husband, Elmer R. 
Darling, died last January 25 after a brief illness. Mrs. 
Darling, who was Irene Hall, is a member of the 
Class of '27. 



Linden Bark Wins Honors 
In Missouri Press Assn. 

In the annual contest of the Missouri College 
Newspaper Association, the Linden Bark received a 
Rank One rating and members of the staff received 40 
individual ratings, the highest of any college paper in 
their division. 

Five Scholarships to be 
Given by Presbyterian Board 

Five scholarships of $50 each have been made avail­
able to Lindenwood students this year through the 
Presbyterian Board of Christian Education. The 
awards "-ill be made to Freshmen, or to students who 
have transferred to Lindenwood this year. The require­
ments for the award is the perfect recitation of the 107 
answers in the \Vestminster Shorter Catechism. 

St. Charles Lindenwood Club 
Hears Rachel Morris 

The St. Charles Lindenwood Club met on October 
2 in the Library Club Room on the campus. Miss 
Rachel Morris, of the faculty, spoke on "Neuroses and 
Psychoses," ,vith particular emphasis on the modern 
trends in this field. Halloween decorations gave a 
festive air to the club's first meeting of the season. 

The Alumnae Can Help 
We shall welcome recommendations of 

prospective stud en ts f ram alumnae and 
friends of the College. The following form 
may be clipped and mailed to the Director 

To: 
Director of Admissions 
LINDENWOOD COLLEGE 
ST. CHARLES, MISSOURI 

Name of prospective student 

Parents' name __ _ 

Address ____ _ 

Class in high school_ 

of Admissions, Lindenwood College, St. 
Charles, Missouri. Our thanks to you for 
your recommendations. 

F. L. MCCLUER, President 

(Date) 

Name of high school student is attending ___________ _ 

Comment and recommendation ________________ _ 

SIGNED ___________ _ 

ADDRESS ___________ _ 


